## **Adult Social Care and Health Select Committee**

A meeting of the Adult Social Care and Health Select Committee was held on Tuesday 21 March 2023.

Cllr Evaline Cunningham (Chair), Cllr Clare Gamble (Vice-Chair), Cllr Lynn Hall, Cllr Mohammed Javed, Cllr Steve Matthews JP Present:

Officers: Rob Papworth (A&H); Gary Woods (CS)

Also in attendance: Fiona McEvoy, Keith Wheldon (North Tees and Hartlepool NHS Foundation Trust)

Apologies: Cllr Jacky Bright, Cllr Ray Godwin, Cllr Paul Weston

1	Evacuation Procedure
	The evacuation procedure was noted.
2	Declarations of Interest
	There were no interests declared.
3	Minutes – 21 February 2023
	Consideration was given to the minutes from the Committee meeting held on 21 February 2023.
	AGREED that the minutes of the meeting on 21 February 2023 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
4	North Tees and Hartlepool NHS Foundation Trust – Quality Accounts 2022-2023
	Representatives of North Tees and Hartlepool NHS Foundation Trust (NTHFT) were in attendance to provide their annual presentation to the Committee on the Trust's Quality Account. Led by the Head of Performance and Business Intelligence and supported by the Associate Director of Nursing, Effectiveness and Clinical Standards, highlights and developments in relation to the Trust's performance over the course of 2022-2023 were outlined as follows:
	<ul> <li>Quality Account Priorities: Members were reminded of the three key NHS priorities regarding quality, namely 'Patient Safety', 'Effectiveness of Care', and 'Patient Experience'. Within these three main categories, NTHFT had several further Quality Account priorities for 2022-2023 (most had rolled over during the last few years), all of which would be detailed in the final published document. These included:</li> </ul>
	Patient Safety
	Mortality: Compared to the same timescale for 2020-2021 (December to November), the 2021-2022 measure for in-hospital mortalities (Hospital

Standardised Mortality Ratio (HSMR)) had increased. However, in-hospital deaths plus those up to 30 days post-acute Trust discharge (Summary level Hospital Mortality Indicator (SHMI)) had slightly decreased in 2021-2022 compared to 2020-2021 (reporting period: September to August). The Committee was reminded that COVID-19 activity was not included in the SHMI measure as pandemics were classed as anomalies and would skew the data due to a lack of historical comparison.

As had been reported for a number of years now, NTHFT once again performed very well in comparison to other Trusts across the region, and the country, in terms of HSMR and SHMI. Historically, this was not always the case, though the underlying reasons for previously higher rates was principally due to not capturing how poorly patients were – this resulted in significant changes in how the Trust operated (including strengthening documentation and embracing technology).

The Trust's raw mortality (people dying in hospital – includes COVID deaths) data continued to be fairly consistent, though the COVID-impacted spikes in April 2020 (initial emergence) and December 2020 / January 2021 were acknowledged.

Reflecting on the HSMR and SHMI indicator charts for the region, the Committee noted the differences between NTHFT and South Tees Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust (STHFT). As was often the case within the NHS, the two Trusts did not share many compatible platforms, though did work together to try to join-up systems where possible and appropriate. Officers also confirmed that mortality indicators could be broken down further (i.e. rates for different age groups) if required.

<u>Dementia</u>: The increasing trend in patients admitted with a dementia / delirium diagnosis was being maintained, with a slight rise in 2022-2023 (April to December 2022) cases compared to the same period in 2021-2022. As well as the inpatient care given to those with these conditions, the NTHFT Frailty Team also provided support to people in their own home and helped prevent admission to hospital. The Trust's excellent discharge team also plays a significant role in supporting those with dementia / delirium, and the NTHFT pathway for identifying and recording this condition remained robust.

In light of the rising number of dementia / delirium cases being seen by NTHFT, the Committee asked if the Trust felt equipped with the required resources to manage this increasing demand. Officers outlined the use of enhanced care workers to ensure patients were assisted individually, the development of staff skills for those who work on wards with higher levels of dementia / delirium patients, and the community care it provides (unless more specialised support was required in a nursing home).

Following-up on this, Members asked if the temporary lockdown of care homes as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic had impacted upon the ability to support those with dementia. In response, NTHFT highlighted the links with local partners and care home providers, as well as the work to make people feel

supported whether they be in hospital, in care, or at home.

With reference to a recent update in relation to a previous Committee review of Care Homes for Older People, Members drew attention to challenges regarding Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust (TEWV) and their ability to support Stockton-on-Tees Borough Council (SBC) with dementia training due to staffing limitations. NTHFT noted their own Dementia Specialist Nurse who is used to supplement the additional support provided by TEWV, and the multi-disciplinary team (MDT) work around dementia which establishes what actions are already in place for a patient with this condition. The NTHFT-TEWV partnership had worked very well and was making a difference, with relatives reporting that they really value this multi-Trust approach.

- Infection Control C diff: Positive performance for the two Clostridium difficile (C Difficile) measures, one which involves cases that are detected in the hospital two or more days after admission (Hospital onset healthcare associated (HOHA)), and the other which refers to cases that occur in the community, or within two days of admission, when the patient has been an inpatient in the Trust reporting the case in the previous four weeks (Community onset healthcare associated (COHA)) both saw reductions for 2022-2023 when compared to the same period (April to January) in 2021-2022, and were also below the national average. Further context around these indicators would be available in the Trust's draft Quality Account document which would be circulated in the coming weeks.
- Infection Control: All-but-one of the recorded infection types had seen increases in the number of cases for 2022-2023 compared to the same period (April to January) for 2021-2022. Methicillin-Sensitive Staphylococcus Aureus (MSSA) (from 20 to 33 (up 65%)) and Klebsiella species (Kleb sp) bacteraemia (from 14 to 22 (up 57%)) had the most significant rises, with Escherichia coli (E.coli) cases increasing from 61 to 70 (up 15%). On a more positive note, catheter-associated urinary tract infections (CAUTI) had reduced by 21% (from 227 to 180).

NTHFT representatives stated that all Trusts across the region were experiencing increases in healthcare-associated infections, though NTHFT continued to perform well in comparison to others, and a forthcoming campaign regarding hand hygiene would hopefully further contribute to minimising future cases. The rise in people requiring complex surgery, on antibiotics, and / or higher levels of patient acuity meant that individuals could be picking-up infections more easily.

In response to a Member query, it was confirmed that NTHFT did have a Urologist (who worked in partnership with STHFT) and daytime urology cover was in place. The Trust had also invested in Advanced Practitioners who had been in post for a couple of years now.

<u>COVID-19 Infections</u>: The number of COVID-19-positive patients in NTHFT hospitals had declined in the past year – in mid-January 2022, this figure stood at 121, then dropped into the 80s in April and July 2022, before lowering further to 30 at the end of January 2023 (as of this meeting, the

total was 17). Treatment of patients with COVID-19 in the Intensive Therapy Unit (ITU) was now rare, and identification of the virus had usually become an incidental find as testing was no longer routine.

Members reflected on their own personal experience of receiving high quality care from NTHFT when being treated for COVID-19 and spoke of their continuing efforts to encourage the BAME community to get vaccinated. The Committee also reiterated its wish to learn more about the Trust's long-COVID clinic (a request made during the presentation on the previous year's Quality Account in March 2022) – NTHFT representatives agreed to liaise with colleagues and forward information.

2022-2023 Flu Cases: New graphic to emphasise the pressures experienced by NTHFT regarding flu towards the end of 2022 and start of 2023. 27 December 2022 was the day with the highest number of flu admissions (37) – on the following day (28 December 2022), nine patients were being treated in ITU with flu. This was a tough period for the Trust, though the higher-than-usual number of cases during this time may have been as a result of increased testing.

The Committee asked if the Trust linked-in with GPs regarding flu prevalence but heard that it only became aware of a case once a patient came through a NTHFT entry-point. Members were also keen to know about the Trust's experience of Strep A, a condition which gained national media coverage in late-2022 / early-2023. It was stated that Strep A data did not have to be submitted as part of nationally returned statistics and that it was usual to get some cases during the year. Advice was provided where appropriate.

#### Effectiveness of Care

 Emergency Activity: Not normally included in this presentation, but incorporated on this occasion to highlight the significant increase (as at December 2022, and as predicted ahead of the end of the 2022-2023 municipal year) in emergency activity experienced by NTHFT. Overall, attendances to A&E and Urgent Care were up 45% when comparing December 2022 with December 2021.

In light of these increased pressures, the Committee expressed concern about the unabating stress on staff and queried if NTHFT had bolstered its resources in this service area. Trust representatives assured Members that a winter plan was always prepared and actioned, with extra beds made available for the anticipated rise in demand. Extra staffing support also formed part of the plan, and expert practitioners further assisted emergency teams. In summary, the Trust managed this activity well, though attendance and admissions could sometimes become overwhelming.

Reference was made to a recent presentation by the North East Ambulance Service NHS Foundation Trust (NEAS) to the Tees Valley Joint Health Scrutiny Committee which showed NTHFT in a positive light compared to nearby Trusts in relation to ambulance waits. Officers stated that ambulance data can be validated differently by other Trusts, and that it was NTHFTs aspiration to have zero 60-minute+ waits, something which was aided by the different entry-points to the University Hospital of North Tees (not just A&E) which other hospitals do not have.

A by-product of being a strong performer in terms of lower ambulance waits was that the Trust were sent patients from other hospitals where waits were generally higher – indeed, NTHFT received 144 diverts / deflections in December 2022 alone. Once within a NTHFT site, the treatment of a patient depended on their presentation, and an individual could be transferred to another hospital (e.g. James Cook University Hospital, Middlesbrough) if a particular procedure was required. The Trust works with STHFT regarding the transfer of patients but acknowledged there can be delays in some cases.

• Accessibility: Several developments and improvements during 2022-2023 were outlined, including best practice training for when staff work with an interpreter, the introduction of Accessibility Champions, a refresh of the Terms of Reference for the Accessibility Meeting, the completion of a Disability Discrimination Act (DDA) access audit on the Trust's hospital sites, and the initiation of a Patient, Public and People with Lived Experience (PPPLE) Steering Group to refresh the Trust's approach to engagement. NTHFT was also reviewing its complaint process to ensure equal access when raising a concern, complaint or providing feedback – this would provide greater assurance to patients, their families / carers, and Elected Members.

In addition to the elements listed, the Committee heard of improvements to the access points for the lung-health service. Whilst this was welcomed, Members drew attention to reported issues regarding disabled parking bays and signage for those arriving to use this department (though it was noted that dedicated parking spaces for the service were already provided).

<u>Violent Incidents</u>: Aside from significant dips in July 2022 and August 2022, recorded monthly violent incidents during 2022-2023 were broadly similar to the same period (April to January) for 2021-2022. Abuse of staff by patients continued to account for the large majority of incidents (88%).

Drilling-down into specific types of violent incident, most categories had seen a decline in 2022-2023 compared to the previous financial year, some significantly (i.e. concerns to do with personal safety; disruptive / aggressive behaviour – other; need for use of control and restraint with patient). Less welcome was the nearly 20% rise in verbal abuse or disruption incidents. Whilst it was encouraging to see an overall decrease in recorded cases, figures were still higher than desired, with many incidents not reported due to the Trust managing often challenging situations to the extent that it is no longer considered appropriate to record them. Assurance was given that staff were supported in relation to dealing with such conduct from patients and visitors, and the police were called to assist where required.

Members repeated past frustrations that too many people still think it appropriate to direct aggression towards hospital staff, and queried if most of these incidents occurred in A&E. NTHFT noted that A&E does have to deal

with individuals who have been / are under the influence of alcohol and / or drugs, and that this can inevitably contribute to a person acting in a particular manner, though some patients will be challenging due to their underlying condition (e.g. dementia). Again, the Trust was grateful for the support of TEWV colleagues for their role in supporting staff who face such behaviour.

#### Patient Experience

- Friends and Family Test (FFT): NTHFT continues to see a high proportion of positive FFT feedback (via both text and paper-based routes), with again over 90% of the 16,504 responses during the April 2022 to January 2023 period rating it either 'very good' or 'good'. Those completing the FFT are but a fraction of the total number of contacts experienced by the Trust, but the introduction of a text-based option had improved response rates (particularly for emergency care and outpatients). FFT data is processed weekly to allow for the prompt identification of issues, and any actionable comments are relayed to the relevant service for follow-up (including positive feedback which is, importantly, shared with staff).
- Complaints: The recent trend for an increasing number of 'Stage 1 Informal' complaints continued in 2022-2023 (April to January), though, as reported during last year's Quality Account presentation, this was not necessarily a worrying sign as resolving issues quickly and avoiding the need for them to be escalated was seen as a positive. This was further reflected in the number of complaints requiring a 'Stage 3 Formal Response Letter' (82) which had again declined when compared to both 2021-2022 (85) and, more significantly, to 2020-2021 (111). The overall increase in the number of complaints received by NTHFT (1,311) in 2022-2023 compared to the same period (April to January) in 2021-2022 (1,158) and 2020-2021 (951) could possibly be attributed to the restrictions on visiting caused by the COVID-19 pandemic and, more recently, industrial action which led to the cancellation of treatment (though it was noted that the Trust was progressing well on elective procedures). Managing public expectations in light of these developments had been challenging.

In terms of complaint type, for the second year running, 'attitude of staff' (122) topped the list for 2022-2023 (April to January), ahead of 'length of time to be given appointment' (108), and 'treatment and procedure delays' (103). It was felt that the perception of staff attitudes could be quite subjective depending on the circumstance in question, and the Trust managed cases by ensuring it liaised fully with services and their staff.

With reference to the recent strikes by NHS employees, and widely reported challenges around recruitment and retention, the Committee asked how NTHFT was ensuring it had, and maintained, a robust workforce. Trust representatives spoke of several strands of staff recruitment and development, including nursing personnel (student training, growing their own, international recruitment) and providing opportunities for staff to progress, though questions around junior doctor numbers would be better directed at the NTHFT Medical Director. Members added that education and training were clearly key.

 <u>Compliments</u>: NTHFT was pleased to report that the number of compliments it received had increased in 2022-2023 (3,766) compared to the same period (April to January) in 2021-2022 (3,503). When balanced against the number of complaints received, this gave an encouraging picture of the general level of satisfaction of the Trust's service provision.

The presentation concluded with details of the Quality Account timeline for 2022-2023, and Members were informed that the Trust's draft document would be circulated in late-April 2023. Given that the existing Committee membership would change as a result of the forthcoming local elections, it was agreed that the Committee's third-party statement for inclusion in the final NTHFT Quality Account document would therefore need to be prepared and agreed prior to the draft version being received.

The Committee thanked the NTHFT representatives in attendance for another comprehensive presentation which touched on numerous aspects of the Trust's overarching offer, much of which was positive despite the ongoing challenges faced by NHS providers. That said, Members expressed concern over the reported increases in collaborative working with STHFT and the fear that this was a potential move to the loss of local services which could be transferred to the James Cook University Hospital, Middlesbrough. The Committee was advised that getting the right care in the right place was the key driver behind joint-working with STHFT.

Probing the current state of cancer care, the Committee heard that cancer pathways, along with emergency surgery, had been the priority since the emergence of COVID-19, and that the ability to conduct purely elective procedures at the University Hospital of Hartlepool enabled space for these priorities to be addressed at other NTHFT sites. In related matters, it was also confirmed that the Urgent Care Centres in both Stockton and Hartlepool continued to work well and provided huge benefits to the Trust and, crucially, the local population.

Finally, with reference to concerns raised by the Care Quality Commission (CQC) following an inspection in 2022, as well as recently reported issues to Members around post-natal home-visits, Members proposed that maternity services be added to the list of the Trust's Quality Account priorities for 2023-2024. In response, NTHFT officers welcomed any new ideas for areas of future focus, though would need to consider the specifics of what needed to be assessed within maternity care, how it should be measured, and how this complemented existing data collection.

#### AGREED that:

- 1) The update on performance and development of the North Tees and Hartlepool NHS Foundation Trust Quality Account be noted, and the requests for further information be submitted by the Trust.
- 2) A statement of assurance be prepared and submitted to the Trust, with final approval delegated to the Chair and Vice-Chair.

# Monitoring the Impact of Previously Agreed Recommendations – Hospital Discharge (Phase 2)

Cllr Evaline Cunningham wished it to be recorded for transparency purposes only that she was a trustee of Eastern Ravens Trust.

Consideration was given to the assessment of progress on the implementation of the outstanding recommendations from the Scrutiny Review of Hospital Discharge (Phase 2 – discharge to an individual's own home). This was the third update following the Committee's agreement of the Action Plan in January 2022 and key developments were noted as follows:

- Recommendation 2 (Existing arrangements around the identification of carers when they themselves are admitted to hospital for treatment, as well as options for post-discharge support until they can resume their caring role, be reviewed by all relevant partners to ensure a joined-up approach):
   Agreed actions for North Tees and Hartlepool NHS Foundation Trust (NTHFT) in relation to this recommendation were now deemed 'fully achieved', with electronic patient records (EPR) due to be implemented across all adult inpatient areas in spring 2023. The Trust had established collaborative working with Stockton-on-Tees Borough Council (SBC) and voluntary, community and social enterprise (VCSE) organisations to maintain arrangements for the identification of carers.
- Recommendation 5 (Local NHS Trusts / Healthwatch Stockton-on-Tees provide the Committee with any available discharge-specific feedback from patients / families / carers in relation to those discharged back to their own homes): Despite several attempts to engage with Healthwatch Stockton-on-Tees, they had not provided an update on their agreed action. This element of the recommendation would therefore have to be assessed as 'not achieved'.

The Committee expressed disappointment that Healthwatch Stockton-on-Tees had not undertaken work they had committed to as part of the collation of the post-review Action Plan, though did acknowledge the resource limitations the organisation were experiencing, and also understood that their evolving work programme may have impacted upon the intention to conduct the agreed audit on those patients discharged back to their own home.

AGREED that the Hospital Discharge (Phase 2) progress update be noted, the assessments for progress be confirmed, and the Action Plan be signed-off as complete (no further updates required).

# 6 Monitoring the Impact of Previously Agreed Recommendations – Day Opportunities for Adults

Cllr Clare Gamble wished it to be recorded for transparency purposes only that she was an employee of Catalyst.

Consideration was given to the assessment of progress on the implementation of the recommendations from the Scrutiny Review of Day Opportunities for

Adults. This was the first update following the Committee's agreement of the Action Plan in June 2022 and, in addition to the information outlined in the written submission, key developments were noted and commented upon as follows:

- Recommendation 1 (SBC and its relevant partners continue working with people accessing services and their families / carers to understand demand for both traditional building-based day service provision and community-based activities. This should include:
  - a) <u>The creation of co-production groups that can support the future</u> <u>development of day opportunities</u>: The arrangement of a co-production group for STEPs had followed a slightly different course due to the fact that more people tend to transition through this service than other day opportunity providers.
  - c) Considerations around preferences of those with particular needs
    (including potential for mixing between those with differing needs) and
    differing demographics (e.g. younger adults): Further to their
    involvement in contributing to the design of the updated specification of
    the service, some of the families and informal carers of people who
    access Ware Street will also be sitting on the tender panel. The
    expectation is that this will become normal practice in the future.
  - d) Continuing investigations into access to meaningful opportunities as part of a residential placement: 35 different organisations were involved in the Activity Exhibition Showcase on 17 March 2023 at The Hub.

The Committee praised the developments around both the intergenerational Care Homes Games tournament that took place in November 2022 and the Care Homes Legends Games Event scheduled for 9 June 2023 – these innovative initiatives would have a positive impact for those individuals within a residential setting.

- f) Changes to the existing budget for SBC in-house and commissioned services: In addition to the financial monitoring work already undertaken, a new SBC Strategic Analyst was now in post to further understand historical activity and spend, and to support any review of potential future budget requirements.
- Recommendation 3 (SBC Adults and Health and Children's Services
   directorates reinforce joint-working to identify and support opportunities that
   are most meaningful to younger people (including a reflection on any
   updated results from the Disabled Children's Team online survey), and
   strengthen the dissemination of information about existing services):

The Committee welcomed the stated progress and noted positive feedback from local people in relation to improved service communications during the transition process (a time which can be very unsettling for the young people in question and their families / carers). With reference to the forthcoming 'Planning for Adulthood' event at Abbey Hill School later in March 2023,

Members requested feedback on this as part of the next update on progress that would be required at a future Committee meeting.

Recommendation 4 (SBC to follow-up with Catalyst regarding the views of the wider VCSE sector around future day opportunities involvement (e.g. promotion of / access to existing VCSE activity, potential funding streams, volunteering)): The refreshed Stockton Information Directory (SID) would be rolled-out in June 2023 and was being promoted by the SBC Fairer Stockton Co-ordinators. The intended workshop to promote greater collaboration between day opportunity providers and the VCSE sector was now likely to take place in summer 2023 (not spring 2023 as stated).

Whilst accepting that the agreed action in relation to this recommendation was 'fully achieved', Members requested feedback from the stated monthly meetings between SBC and Catalyst as part of the next update on progress that would be required at a future Committee meeting.

Recommendation 5 (SBC and its relevant health, social care and VCSE partners share and work towards an agreed vision for day opportunities across the Borough through the most appropriate mechanism (existing or new)):

The Committee considered that more evidence of the Borough's agreed day opportunities vision was required, therefore the assessment of progress for this recommendation would be amended to 'on-track'. Links to the local 'warm spaces' initiative were also noted by Members, something which some private establishments would be continuing into spring 2023 (further assisting the ongoing drive to address cases of loneliness).

Recommendation 7 (SBC ensures, as far as possible, that work experience undertaken by those individuals accessing day services is appropriately recognised): Although the associated actions were deemed 'fully achieved', SBC officers intend to seek future feedback from individuals accessing day services in case their preference for having work experience recognised changes. Decisions on how profits from the Council's day opportunities enterprise activities were spent will also be monitored moving forward.

Regarding the production of a new newsletter to highlight the activities and achievements of individuals using the Community Day Options service, Members asked if it would be possible to include some commentary conveying the Committee's thanks to service-users and their families / carers for their contribution in shaping and strengthening the local offer.

Recommendation 8 (SBC strengthens links between existing day service providers through the creation of a new peer group to share good practice / resources (inc. volunteering opportunities as a gateway to employment)):
SBC was using its experience of strengthening relationships with local care homes to develop a similar network with Council-run and commissioned day opportunity providers. Members encouraged those within the peer group to enhance volunteering opportunities and provide a platform for people to demonstrate their skills and, potentially, gain future employment as a result.

The Committee commended officers for a comprehensive update and for the considerable progress made in such a short space of time, developments which would have significant benefits for those accessing these services. Members asked the SBC Strategic Development Manager (Adults & Health) who had presented the update to convey their appreciation back to the other officers involved, in particular the outgoing SBC Transformation Manager (Day Opportunities) who had played such an important role both during and after the Committee's review.

AGREED that the progress update be noted and assessments for progress be confirmed (subject to identified grading change).

#### 7 Minutes of the Health and Wellbeing Board

Consideration was given to the minutes of the Health and Wellbeing Board from the meetings in November 2022 and January 2023. Attention was drawn to the following:

- 30 November 2022: The Board's views of the draft North East and North Cumbria (NENC) Integrated Care Partnership (ICP) Integrated Care Strategy document was detailed, a draft which had been previously circulated to the Committee for information and any comment.
- 25 January 2023: Regarding the 'Health Protection Collaborative Update' item, the Committee Chair had requested a Public Health update in relation to similar themes covered in the winter health presentation this would be circulated to Members for comment in the near future.

AGREED that the minutes of the Health and Wellbeing Board from the meetings in November 2022 and January 2023 be noted.

### 8 SBC Overview and Scrutiny – End-of-Term Report 2019-2023

Consideration was given to the SBC Overview and Scrutiny – End-of-Term Report for 2019-2023 which provided a compilation of all scrutiny activity during the soon-to-be-completed four-year Council term. The report included the latest annual infographic which gave brief summaries of the reviews undertaken by each of the Select Committees in 2022-2023 (Appendix 4).

In a slight change to the format used for the previous 2015-2019 end-of-term report, an 'impact' box was incorporated for each review to demonstrate how the Select Committees' work had led to service change / improvement. It was noted that the end-of-term report was being presented to all Select Committees during their final meetings in March 2023. Similarly, the report would be considered at the last Executive Scrutiny Committee meeting at the end of March 2023.

The Committee reflected on the range of work undertaken during the past four years and commended Members, officers and external partners for their contribution to addressing some very challenging topics.

AGREED that the SBC Overview and Scrutiny – End-of-Term Report 2019-2023 be noted.

### 9 Chair's Update and Select Committee Work Programme 2022-2023

#### Work Programme 2022-2023

Consideration was given to the Committee's current Work Programme. Whilst this was the final meeting of the current four-year Council term, monitoring for two previously completed Committee reviews would carry forward into 2023-2024, namely Day Opportunities for Adults, and Care at Home.

#### Chair's Update

The Chair provided the following updates:

- North Tees and Hartlepool NHS Foundation Trust (NTHFT) Maternity
   Services: Following the update provided at the previous Committee meeting
   in February 2023, further clarity had been requested from NTHFT regarding
   its community midwifery service and the offer of post-natal home-visits /
   requirement for attendance at Endurance House the Trust's response
   would be circulated once received. Members drew attention to additional
   concerns raised by those using the service which needed addressing.
- <u>Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust (TEWV)</u>: Members were reminded of the recent publication of the fourth and final report into West Lane Hospital which had since been circulated to the Committee.
- Scrutiny Review of Care at Home: A brief reply to the letter that was sent to the Minister of State at the Department of Health and Social Care regarding the Committee's key findings had been received yesterday (20 March 2023)

   the letter had been shared with the department's social care policy officials for careful consideration.
- <u>Visit to the SBC Quality Assurance and Compliance (QuAC) Team</u>: An opportunity to meet officers within the Council's QuAC Team will be available on 25 April 2023 electronic invitations will be issued shortly.

Since this was the Committee's final meeting of the current Council term, the Chair thanked Members for their considerable contributions over the past four years, as well as the officers who had supported the Committee in its work.

In addition, the Vice-Chair paid tribute to the Chair (who was operating in such a capacity for the final time at this Committee meeting) for her dedicated and diligent efforts over several years in what was a very challenging role, and wished her well in the future.

AGREED that the Chair's updates and the Adult Social Care and Health Select Committee Work Programme 2022-2023 be noted.